# AGREEMENT Between

# THE CITY OF STAMFORD And

# CITY OF STAMFORD MUNICIPAL NURSES ASSOCIATION

July 1, 2023 - June 30, 2026

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE	PAGE
ARTICLE I. RECOGNITION	1
ARTICLE II. HOURS OF WORK	1
ARTICLE III. SALARIES	2
ARTICLE IV. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS CONCERNING	
EMPLOYMENT AND DISCHARGE	5
ARTICLE V. HOLIDAYS	7
ARTICLE VI. VACATIONS	8
ARTICLE VII. SICK LEAVE/LEAVE	8
ARTICLE VIII. HEALTH, SAFETY, INSURANCE AND RETIREMENT	11
ARTICLE IX. UNIFORM AND TRANSPORTATION ALLOWANCE	17
ARTICLE X. DISCRIMINATION	18
ARTICLE XI. GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	18
ARTICLE XII. INTERRUPTION OF WORK	19
ARTICLE XIII. JOB DESCRIPTIONS	19
ARTICLE XIV. PREROGATIVES OF CITY	20
ARTICLE XV. ADA COMPLIANCE	20
ARTICLE XVI. DRUG AND ALCOHOL POLICY	20
ARTICLE XVII, PERFORMANCE REVIEWS	20
ARTICLE XVIII. DURATION	20
APPENDIX A. WAGE SCHEDULE	22
APPENDIX B. CITY OF STAMFORD DRUG AND ALCOHOL POLICY	23
APPENDIX C. CERF RETIREMENT FUND ADJUSTMENT	28
APPENDIX D. DOMESTIC PARTNER BENEFITS	31
APPENDIX E. SUMMER SCHOOL ASSIGNMENTS	32

AGREEMENT made by and between the CITY OF STAMFORD, (hereinafter referred to as the City) and CITY OF STAMFORD MUNICIPAL NURSES ASSOCIATION (hereinafter referred to as the Union).

### ARTICLE I RECOGNITION

- A. The City recognizes and acknowledges that the Union is the exclusive bargaining agent with respect to wages, hours and working conditions of all registered professional nurses, except supervisors, employed by the City on a regular full time basis (including part-time nurses who work more than 20 hours per week), including those hired by the Health Department pursuant to Public Act 481 of July 1, 1968, (Connecticut General Statutes Section 10-217a) to provide nursing services to private schools (hereinafter referred to as "481 Nurses"), except those excluded under Section 7- 467(2) of Act 159, Laws of 1965 as amended; and except seasonal, substitute and temporary employees; all such nurses other than those excepted being hereinafter referred to as the employees.
- B. Full-time nurses as referred to herein are those employees regularly working on an agreed upon full workweek of not less than twenty (20) hours per week.
- C. Part-time employees will not be hired to fill full-time positions.

## ARTICLE II HOURS OF WORK

A. School Nurses and 481 Nurses shall be required to work a total of 185¹ days per school year, 182 of which shall be the regular school calendar for students. The public school nurses shall work the public school calendar, and the private school nurses shall work the private school calendar, and the remaining three days of which shall be days immediately preceding the K, 6, 9 orientation day for public schools. The workday shall consist of seven (7) hours. In the event of an early school dismissal, unrelated to weather, nurses shall complete their seven (7) hour workday at their assigned location or other location as may be assigned.

A Community Health Nurse shall report to work at the start of the City's business day or at a time determined by the Director and shall remain at work for seven hours and thirty minutes with a thirty-minute unpaid meal period taken during the business day. Reporting times and meal periods shall be staggered to always provide coverage during the business day.

If additional school days are added to the calendar, nurses required to work shall be paid for suchdays at the per diem rate.

B. The School Nurses and Public Health Nurses shall be "exempt" classifications. Further, the number of hours of work and the length of the workday for exempt positions shall be dictated by the time necessary to complete the required work assignments. For Public, Private and Parochial School Nurses, the normal workday will be determined by the Director of Health as is the current practice. For Public Health Nurses, the normal workweek shall be Monday through Friday during normal business hours. Public Health Nurses will stagger their lunch periods so as to provide additional coverage at the Health Department during the lunch period. Employees working in a school which is closed on any day or part of a day as a result of snow or inclement weather conditions shall not be required to report to work on such day or part of day.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> School Nurses shall start the school year three (3) days early to prepare for opening day of the school year.

These exempt employees will be eligible for additional compensation in the following durantes

- a) Employees who are required to work at specified clinics (Public Health Nurses) will receive the following:
  - i. the equivalent of three (3) hours of additional compensation for the STD clinic;
  - ii. the equivalent of three and one-half (3.5) hours of additional compensation for the TB clinic;
  - iii. in the event the City creates or modifies a position that requires substantial duties outside and in addition to established work hours and /or workdays (such as work in a clinic or home visits}t the City agrees to negotiate the impact of the requirement
- b) Employees who work at an emergency shelter as a result of any natural disaster, or other event that has been declared an emergency by the Mayor or Director of Health; and
- c) Employees who are called in after normal hours for Department emergencies, as determined in the sole discretion of the Director of Health shall be paid additional compensation, as has been the past practice.
- d) Employees who are required to accompany students on the bus before or after school or on field trips outside the normal school day schedule shall be paid for all such additional time worked at the rate of time and one-half.

# ARTICLE III SALARIES

- A. The wage rates and effective dates for all employees shall be set forth in the appendix entitled "Salary Schedules" attached hereto and made part of this Agreement (Appendix A).
- 1) Effective July 1, 2023, the revised pay schedule as set forth in Appendix A shall be implemented.
- 2) Effective July 1, 2024 the pay rates in effect on June 30, 2024, will be increased by two and one-half percent (2.5%)
- 3) Effective July 1, 2025, the pay rates in effect on June 30, 2025, will be increased by two and three-quarter percent (2.75%).

Employees who were on active pay status on July 1, 2023, but who retired from employment prior tothe execution date of the Agreement, shall receive the wage increases described in this Article retroactively as applicable. Employees who are on active pay status on the date of the execution of the Agreement and each subsequent effective date of increase shall be eligible for wage increases and retroactive payments. Those employees on authorized leaves of absence without pay on either the execution date or a subsequent date of increase shall receive increases or retroactive payments within thirty (30) days of the employee's return to active pay status.

Mandatory electronic deposit with electronic records shall be implemented for all employees. However, no employee shall be denied the right to receive paper statements unless the City is able to provide computer access to a digital statement at the employee's workplace.

Upon providing the Association and members with ninety (90) days written notice, the City may implement, on a one-time basis, a five-day payroll lag without further negotiations with the

Association. The lag shall be implemented by delaying the delivery of each weekly paycheck by one business day until a five-day lag has been accomplished. For example, upon implementation of the payroll lag the weekly paycheck that would be due on a Friday will be issued on the following Monday. Thereafter, the next four successive weekly paychecks will be issued on Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday, and Friday thereby creating a five-day payroll lag. At termination of employment with the Town, the employee shall be paid the five-days of payroll lag with their final paycheck which will be paid with the first full payroll period following the date of termination. Following the implementation of the payroll lag, newly hired employees will receive their first paycheck on a five-day lag basis. In the event the City elects to implement the payroll lag in a manner different than provided in this paragraph, the City will be required to negotiate and reach agreement with the Association on the alternative implementation prior to its implementation.

B. Each employee covered by this Agreement shall receive annual longevity payments inaccordance with the following schedule:

Years of Service	Amount
10	\$350.00
15	\$450.00
20	\$500.00
25	\$700.00

Longevity payments will be made lump-sum during the month of December each year. Longevity will continue to count towards the employee's pension in calculating base salary. An employee, who will be eligible for longevity during the fiscal year, will receive his/her longevity in December (ex. Employee with ten years as of February 20 during the fiscal year, will receive longevity pay in December, two months earlier. Conversely, an employee who reaches ten years as of August 20 will receive longevity in December, four months later).

C. Upon hire, an employee will be placed in a step not to exceed the maximum step on the salarygrade to which the employee bas been hired in accordance with the following:

#### NURSING EXPERIENCE

## STEP PLACEMENT UPON HIRE

Less than one (1) year in public health
nursing, school nursing or extended care or geriatric nursing.

Step 1.

Less than two (2) years in nursing other than public health nursing, school nursing or extended care nursing.

Step 1.

One (1) or more years in public health nursing, school nursing or extended care organizatric nursing.

Step 2, plus an additional step for each full year beyond one (1) year

Two (2) or more years in nursing other than public health nursing, school nursing or extended care or geriatric nursing.

Step 2, plus an additional step for each two (2) full years.

D. The City shall reimburse an employee for the full cost of tuition and books for job or promotionrelated education upon a showing that the course has been successfully completed. Before undertaking such education for which reimbursement will be requested, the employee shall obtain acquiescence from his supervisor in writing, or in the event of disagreement, from the Director of Human Resources that such education is in fact job or

promotion related. The employee shall receive fifty percent (50%) of the reimbursement after the employee submits documentation from the education institution demonstrating the employee's successful completion of the course. The remaining fifty percent (50%) balance shall be paid twelve months following the initial reimbursement payment, provided the employee is an active City employee at such time.

E. 1) Each employee who has or obtains hereafter, an advanced degree, will receive an annual payment accordance with the following schedule:

<u>Degree</u>	Amount
Three (3) full years of credits towards a B.S/B.A. degree from any accredited university	\$500
B.S. degree from an accredited university	\$1,150
Master's degree (M.S., M.A., or Master of Public Health) from an accredited university	\$1,550

Lump sum payments under this section will be made each December. Educational payments will continue to count towards the employee's pension in calculating base salary. The additional salary rates provided for above shall become effective the December following the completion of the educational requirement referred to, upon verification by the institution attended.

- 2) In-service educational credits shall be included in the credits to be counted towards the three-year requirement referred to above to the extent that such credits are accepted by a university which the employee is attending or has attended, as counting towards the granting of the B.S. degree.
- 3) Employees will only be eligible for education incentive if the degree, and/or credits, is in a nursing related field.
- 4) Each nurse who obtains a certification from the American Nursing Association (ANA) in gerontology, pediatric, school nursing or community health nursing will receive an additional twohundred dollars (\$200.00) per year for each certification. Said payments will be made to Public Health nurses during the month of December.
- F. Any employee taking a course qualifying for additional compensation credit under Section E above shall, if attendance at such course requires it, be entitled to reasonable time off (not in excess of 20 minutes) at the end of any day on which the employee is attending such course.
- G. The wages of School and 481 Nurses provided for herein shall be paid in 42 equal installments weekly during the school year. The first installment shall be paid on the first Friday after school begins. It is understood that any declared days off that result in additional workdays at the end of the school year will not result in any additional compensation, as payment for such days was made at the time of the declared day off when originally scheduled to be paid.
- H. The weekly wages of the other nurses provided for herein shall be paid in 52 weekly installments throughout the year.
- 1. Employees working a regular schedule of at least 20 hour per week, but less than 40, shall be paid a

pro-rata portion of the above rates depending on the number of hours customarily worked by full time employees in the same department. Upon transfer to full time employment, such employee'shourly rate shall remain as it was at time of transfer.

- J. The City continues to reserve its right to fill scheduled vacancies as is the current practice.
- K. In the event the City perceives the possibility of an emergency situation requiring the opening of shelters and the presence of an RN, the City will give the assigned RN a pager. Call back due to an emergency will begin at the time the employee responds to the page. There will be a minimum call- back of two (2) hours.
- L. In the event the State of Connecticut mandates CEUs for licensure requirements, the City agrees to impact bargain over the issue.
- M. The City reserves its right to switch to a bi-weekly payroll provided it does so with a total of at least four hundred (400) or more employees, including this bargaining unit. The City agrees to provide the Union ninety (90) days' notice of such change.
- N. <u>Second Language Stipend</u>: non-pensionable stipend of \$25 per month to employees who are certified by City in a second language. Paid in arrears at end of each fiscal year. Language(s) that qualify and qualification procedures to be determined by the City. The City may require reasonable requalification. The stipend covers the languages of Spanish, Ukrainian, and Haitian Creole, and if the City makes a change in the applicable languages, the City will give the Union prior notice of the change. Employees receiving the stipend may be asked to translate/communicate in their respective language(s) by their Department Head during the employees' work hours." Effective July 1, 2023, the non-pensionable shall be increased to fifty dollars (\$50) per month.
- M. Effective July 1, 2023, a nurse designated as a "Special Education Nurse" during the school year by the Supervisor of School Nursing shall receive a non-pensionable stipend of \$5,000 for the school year paid monthly. Mid school year designations shall be prorated. In the event the "Special Education Nurse" is absent from work and the Supervisor of School Nursing assigns another nurse to perform the duties of the "Special Education Nurse" such nurse shall perform such duties and receive a per diem stipend of \$23.45 for each day so assigned.

# ARTICLE IV MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS CONCERNING EMPLOYMENT AND DISCHARGE

- A. Confirmation of appointment and salary shall be in writing and given to each employee and each new employee will be properly oriented for the first tour of duty by a regularly scheduled nurse or supervisor.
- B. A copy of this Agreement shall be available in the Office of the Supervisor of each department covered by this Agreement and in the City's Personnel Department and the City will furnish copies of the Agreement to all employees covered by it.
- C. Time for participation in educational institutes, workshops or meetings and in-service programs which will improve the individual's on-the-job performance shall be granted on a rotating basis subject to the necessity for the efficient operation of the departments. The City agrees to provide aminimum of twelve (12) hours of in-service education per contract year.
- D. The City will advise all newly employed nurses at the time of their employment that the Union is their bargaining representative and will notify the Union in writing monthly of the name and address of each new registered nurse. The City recognizes the right of any nurse to become a member of the Union and will not

discourage, discriminate or in any other way interfere with the right of any nurse to become and remain a member of the Union.

- E. Effective July 1, 2023, each newly hired nurse shall be provided with instruction and training in the systems used for electronic medical records. A non-pensionable stipend of forty dollars (\$40) per day shall be paid to a nurse for each day that they provide this instruction and training.
- F. The City shall deduct Union dues from the earned wages of each employee in such amount as determined by the Union, provided that no such deductions shall be made from any employee's wages except when authorized by them in writing. All sums so deducted shall be sent quarterly to the Union office with a record of the amount and the names of those for whom deductions have been made. The Union agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the City for any loss or damage arising from operation and execution of this Article.
- G. All new employees shall serve a probationary period of six (6) months. Upon completion of the probationary period, the seniority of such new employees shall date from the date of hiring.

Seniority shall be defined as total length of service with the City of Stamford as a Registered Nurse. It shall be calculated from the date of hire in any or all of the following three divisions by this Agreement:

- 1. Public Health;
- 2. Public Schools;
- 3. Private and Parochial Schools.
- L. Longevity, vacations, and any other applicable benefits shall be calculated in accordance with total length of service with the City of Stamford as defined herein. Employees will receive service credit for longevity purposes for full-time and permanent part-time service but not for part-time service. Seniority, as defined herein, shall govern in all cases of transfers between divisions, provided, the employee seeking the transfer is on the appropriate eligibility list for the division to which she seeks transfer, filling of vacancies, layoffs and recalls. Seniority shall be applied in each of these cases by division as herein provided, except for layoffs and recalls. In the case of layoffs and recalls there shall be one (1) seniority list which shall consist of Public Health, Public Schools, Private and Parochial School Nurses.
- J. The City shall provide the Union President with an up-to-date seniority list each calendar year on or before January 10 upon request in a timely manner. The list shall be kept current by providing the Union with a notification at the time of hire of any new employee and month of transfer, terminations, and completions of probationary period. Seniority, as defined herein shall govern in all cases of layoff and recalls shall be made in reverse order of layoffs.
- K. A two-week written notice or resignation shall be given by any nurse wishing to resign and a two-week written notice will be given by the City in the event of a layoff:
- L. The City shall endeavor to grant any reasonable requests of School Nurses for work assignments for the following school year received prior to the close of any school year and, all other factors being equal seniority in the school system shall be the determining factor in making such assignments. Prior to the commencement of each school year, but not after August 1, the City shall furnish each such employee with her program and assignments for the year and shall not arbitrarily change the same during the year. It is understood, however, that changes in such programs and assignments may be required and made as a result of changes in pupil enrollment absence, or shortage of employees or causes beyond the control of the City.
- M. Notice of any vacancy in the position of a School Nurse shall be given to all School Nurses either by mail and/or by appropriate bulletin board posting. School Nurses desiring to fill such vacancy shall promptly notify the office of the Director of Health. In no event shall such procedure be required for more than one (1) additional vacancy resulting from a transfer to fill an initial vacancy; i.e., there shall be one posting for the

initial vacancy and the resulting vacancy. All subsequent vacancies need not be posted. All other factors being equal, seniority in the school system among those requesting such assignment shall be the determining factor in filling such vacancies. Filling of such vacancies by other than the School Nurse shall be in accordance with Civil Service Regulations.

- N. In the absence of School Nurses from time to time for any reason, the other School Nurses in the same general geographical area as any absent nurse shall cover such nurse's duties (to the extent reasonably possible) inequitable rotation among them, subject to the provisions of Article IX.
- 0. Part time nurses, working less than twenty (20) hours, then permanent part-time nurses, will be laid off prior to full time nurses.
- P. Part time nurses, and permanent part-time nurses shall not be hired or re-called back to work until full time nurses have all reported back to work.
- Q. For Community Health Nurses: Prior to filling any position, a notice of the vacant position shall be posted for at least five (5) days in all locations where nurses are regularly assigned.
- R. The City of Stamford believes in a fair and progressive disciplinary process. All disciplinary actions shall be applied in a fair manner and shall not be inconsistent with the infraction for which the disciplinary action is being applied. The parties agree that certain violations may be of a more serious nature and the progressive steps of discipline may not be adhered to in these cases. The Union is to be copied on all discipline with the exception of verbal warnings.

The parties agree that the disciplinary process outlined above supersedes and replaces all disciplinary procedures set forth in the Civil Service Personnel Procedures.

- S. No employee shall be discharged or otherwise disciplined except for just cause, provided however, that the City shall have the right in its sole discretion to discharge any employee during suchemployee's probationary period.
- T. Written and verbal warnings over two (2) years old (from date of issuance) will not be considered, unless additional disciplinary action has been taken against the employee during said period. In such cases where the employee has not had subsequent discipline within the two (2) year period, the written or verbal warning will be removed from the employee's personnel file. Otherwise, the warning will remain a permanent part of the employee's personnel file.

## ARTICLE V HOLIDAYS

- A. The following shall be paid holidays: New Year's Day, Martin Luther King's Birthday, President's Day, Good Friday, Memorial Day, Juneteenth, Fourth of July, Labor Day, Columbus Day, Veteran's Day, Thanksgiving Day, day after Thanksgiving and Christmas Day. Christmas Eve after 12 o'clock noon shall be a holiday for all Nurses.
- B. Employees shall not normally be required to work on any of the aforesaid holidays and shallreceive their full weekly salary in each week in which such holidays may occur.
- C. If any such holidays fall on a Sunday, the following day shall be deemed the holiday for employees.
- D. Any employee on sick leave on any such holiday shall receive her/his regular pay for such day and the

same shall not be charged against her/his accumulated sick leave.

- E. Any employee absent from duty on the day before or the day following a holiday, except on sickleave or other authorized leave, shall not be paid for that holiday.
- F. School Nurses and 481 Nurses working on a school which is closed on any day as a result of snow conditions, shall not be required to report to work on such day.
- G. Full-time employees shall be compensated at two and one-half (2½) times their respective regular straight time rates for any work performed on any of the aforesaid holidays.

# ARTICLE VI VACATIONS

- A. Vacation policies for Public Health Nurses, in effect as of July 1, 1974, which provides for one and two thirds (1-2/3) paid vacation days for each month within a calendar year for a total of twenty (20) days will remain in effect.
- B. An employee shall be entitled to accumulate on July 1 of each succeeding year earned vacation leave, up to a total of thirty (30) days, except that by written permission of hisdepartment head and Director of Human Resources, an additional five (5) days may be accumulated. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no vacation shall have a duration of more than thirty (30) days at a given time except in unusual circumstances when a vacation not to exceed fifty-five (55) days may be granted. The nurse shall give one (1) month's notice for vacation requests.
- C. Employees are only eligible for payout of a maximum of thirty (30) days upon separation of employment.
- D. Probationary employees are not eligible to use vacation.

## ARTICLE VII SICK LEAVE

- A. (i) Employees hired before July 1, 1997, will receive, lump sum, fifteen (15) sick days each year. In the employees second year of employment, and for each year thereafter, an employee will receive an additional sick day for each year of service.
- (ii) Employees hired after July 1, 1997, during their first year shall receive ten (10) days sick leave, with pay, computed on the basis of 8333 days for each completed month of service. Each year thereafter, on July I, employees will receive ten (10) sick days per year, with an additional two (2) going into the sick leave bank. Employees may apply for sick days beyond their personal bank in accordance with the Nurses Sick Leave Bank, in accordance with Section L below. There shall be no maximum accumulation for sick leave days in an employee's personal bank. Employees will receive no pay-out for unused sick leave. Employees are not eligible to use sick leave until completion of their probationary period.
- (iii) All employees must call-in and report absence due to illness, to his/her immediate supervisor. Employees must call-in prior to the scheduled start of his/her shift on each day that he/she is absent, unless otherwise authorized. School and Public Health Nurses can indicate the length of their absence in lieu of calling in each day, as is the current practice.
- B. For employees hired before July 1, 1997, the maximum accumulation of unused sick leave shall be one hundred fifty (150) days. When an employee is required to take leave for part of a day on account of illness

or injury, such time off shall be charged against sick leave. Sick leave shall continue to accumulate while employees are out on vacation or out on sick leave or being paid workmen's compensation. The City shall pay an employee at retirement, who receives a normal or early retirement pension for one-half (1/2) of her/his then accumulated sick leave, not to exceed seventy-five (75) days, at her/his rate of pay immediately prior to such retirement. Upon death, an employee's estate shall receive pay for her/his full sick leave accumulation up to thirty (30) days and, in addition, one-half (1/2) of any accumulated sick leave over thirty (30) days to a total maximum of ninety (90) days, at her/his rate of pay immediately prior to death.

- C. (i) In the event that any nurse is absent from work as a result of illness or accident covered by the State of Connecticut Worker's Compensation Law, the City shall pay to the employee the difference between his regular net rate of pay and the amount of wages, if any, due to the employee from any workmen's compensation carrier, for the first forty-five (45) days. An employee shall not have any charge being made against his accumulated sick leave for the forty- five (45) day period.
- (ii) Modified/Light Duty: The City may assign a member who is on Worker's Compensation leave to modified or light duty consistent with the finding of the Worker's Compensation insurance carrier case evaluation and/or the City's health network physician. In doing so, the City may temporarily change the employee's schedule and/or assignments for the duration of the light/modified duty. The City reserves the right to limit the number of positions on restricted/modified duty. These assignments are intended to transition employees back to full duty and are not permanent in nature.
- D. During the period of time when such employee is actually entitled to receive worker's compensation no charge shall be made against her/his accumulated sick leave on account of any supplemental payment made by the City as provided for above.
- E. Any employee who has received from the City any payments in addition to worker's compensation benefits pursuant to subparagraphs C or D above, and who thereafter receives any payments from a third party as a result of a claim or action against such third party for damages inconnection with accident which gave rise to worker's compensation benefits and to the additional payments referred to above, shall repay to the City in addition to such sums as she/he may otherwise be required *to* pay by Law, the amount of such additional payments.
- F. Employees working more than 20 hours per week, but less than full time, shall henceforth receive that portion of the sick leave received by full time employees which their regularly scheduled hours bear to the hours of the full-time employees working the same department.
- G. (i) Employees will receive three (3) a personal leave days annually, provided no such personal leave shall be taken by any School Nurse or 481Nurse on the day following the close of school or the day preceding the opening of school, or by any employee on the day preceding or following a holiday or any vacation period, and further provided that each day of leave has the advance approval of the employee's supervisor, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no advance approval of leave shall be required if the reason for such leave is illness in the employee's family and the employee's immediate supervisor is so notified by telephone the morning the leave is taken. In the event of serious illness in any employee's immediate family, requiring nursing care, the employee may elect to take up to five (5) days each year from their accumulated sick leave for this purpose with the approval of the employee's supervisor.

(ii) Employees will receive pro-rated personal days during their first year of employment as follows:

If employee is hired:

July 1 - August 31 Three (3) personal days
September 1 - October 31 Two (2) personal days
November 1 - December 31 One (1) personal day

- (iii) Personal days may not be used by a new employee while that person is on probation. Personal days may not be accumulated from year to year.
- H. All nurses shall receive upon request a maternity leave of six (6) months without salary, but with no loss of seniority. This provision shall be read in conjunction with Section M below, such that the six (6) month maternity leave will be inclusive of the leave under the FMLA.
- I. Employees shall be entitled to a bereavement leave of five (5) working days at the time of the death of a spouse, parent, step-parent, child, step-child, grandparent, grandchild, brother, step-brother, sister or step-sister, and any relative permanently domiciled in the employee's household; three (3) working days at the time of the death of a mother-in-law or father-in-law, sister-in-law or brother-in-law; and one (1) day at the time of the death of an aunt or uncle; and one (1) day for a significant other, who is regularly domiciled at the employee's household. Additional bereavement leave in connection with required travel or other unusual circumstance shall be granted at the discretion of the employee's supervisor.
- J. Further leaves for military services, additional education or emergencies may be granted, without pay, and without loss of seniority, on an individual basis subject to the approval of the employee's supervisor, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld. In determining whether such leaves shall be granted, there shall be taken into consideration such factors as the efficient operation of the department, the ability to obtain temporary replacements and such additional costs as may arise as a result thereof.
- K. Employees shall be entitled to full pay at current base rate for absence due to jury duty provided that reimbursement for same and regular pay together does not exceed employee's regular wage. The employee shall give adequate notice of jury call so that an appeal to be excused from jury duty can be made.
- L. The "sick leave bank" is established to be used to provide additional paid sick leave for extreme hardship cases due to personal illness and/or personal injury and are not intended for casual use. Any employee hired before July 1, 1997, may contribute two (2) days of sick leave per fiscal year to the sick bank up to the maximum number of sick leave days required to be contributed. Any day contributed shall be deducted from the contributing individual's accumulation of sick leave. Employees hired after July 1, 1997, after completing their first year of service, will have two (2) of their twelve (12) annually allotted sick leave days assigned to the Nurses Sick Leave Bank. Only nurses who contribute to the bank are eligible to participate. Effective July 1, 2023, the maximum number of sick leave days an employee is required to contribute to the sick leave bank is twenty (20) days. An employee may elect to contribute additional sick leave days in addition to the two (2) days per fiscal year to reach the maximum contribution. Once the maximum number of sick leave has been contributed the employee may participate in the sick leave bank without contributing any additional sick leave days.
- 1. A committee shall be established consisting of two (2) persons designated by the Union and two (2) persons designated by the City. The committee shall develop procedures for applying and granting of sick leave from the bank. The committee shall:
  - (1) require a doctor's certificate regarding the illness; (2) limit to sixty (60) the number of days granted to any employee in any given fiscal year (per (3) below); (3) consider the seriousness, nature and projected duration of the illness or disability involved; and (4) consider the applicant's prior record of sick leave use.

- 2. The granting of any sick leave days shall be by majority vote of the committee members. All votes shall be final.
- 3. Any employee who has exhausted his/her sick leave may apply, in writing, to the Sick Leave Committee for a grant of sick leave from the sick leave bank. The number of days granted shall be determined by the committee but shall not exceed thirty (30) days. A written request for a second thirty (30)day grant may be submitted; however, the total number of days granted may not exceed sixty (60) days in a fiscal year.
- 4. In no case will an employee receive a sick leave donation when absent due to a work-related injury.
- 5. Days from the sick leave bank may not be granted to employees who are permanently unable to return to work or who are not able to return to work within the reasonably foreseeable future, as determined by medical evaluation.
- 6. The granting of any sick leave days shall be by majority vote of the committee members and such vote shall be final.
- M. Family and medical leave requests under this provision shall be counted towards an employee's federal Family and Medical Leave. The City is not responsible for providing health insurance benefits, to employees on leave, beyond that required by law. Employees requesting leave under FMLA must use all accrued paid leave time prior to receiving leave without pay. Such paid leavetime shall be counted towards leave under the FMLA.
- N. An employee, who is a member of the reserve corps of any branch of the armed forces of the United States, as defined by section 27-103, shall be entitled to be absent from his/her duties or services while engaged in required field training in such reserve corps. The period of paid absence in any calendar year shall not exceed fifteen (15) working days. During these fifteen (15) working days,employees will receive full pay from the City.

# ARTICLE VIII HEALTH, SAFETY, INSURANCE AND RETIREMENT

### A. Health Insurance

- 1. The City agrees to provide medical benefits for each eligible individual employed under the terms of this collective bargaining agreement, along with their enrolled eligible dependents in the State Partnership Plan as further described in paragraph 4 below.
- 2. An "eligible" employee is defined as an employee who works thirty-two (32) or more hours per week. The health insurance benefits, including vision and dental, will be effective on the first of the month following the employee's date of hire.
- 3. The City will provide domestic partner benefits to same sex partners. The eligibility requirements (as outlined in Appendix D) will be established by the City. Further, the employee and his/her unmarried domestic partner must execute an affidavit in accordance with this provision. Qualifying individuals will have their health insurance become effective the first of the following month if such enrollment and all required documents are submitted and approved prior to the 15th day of the month, otherwise, benefits will become effective the first of the following month.
- 4. In the event any of the following occur, the City or the Union may reopen negotiations in accordance with MERA as to the sole issue of health insurance, including plan design and plan

funding, premium cost share and/or introduction of replacement medical insurance in whole or in part:

- (a) If the SPP in its current form is no longer available; or if the benefit plan design of the SPP is modified as a result of a change in the State's collective bargaining agreement with SEBAC, if such modifications would substantially increase the cost of the medical insurance plan offered herein. Reopener negotiations shall be limited to health insurance plan design and funding, premium cost share and/or introduction of an additional optional health insurance plan; and/or
- (b) If Conn. Gen. Stat. Section 3-123rrr et seq. is amended, or if there are any changes to the administration of the SPP, or if additional fees and/or charges for the SPP are imposed so as to affect the City, any of which amendments, changes, fees or charges (individually or collectively) would substantially increase the cost of the medical insurance plan offered herein. Reopener negotiations shall be limited to health insurance plan design and funding, premium cost share and/or introduction of an additional optional health insurance plan; and/or
- (c) In any negotiations triggered under the above as well as negotiations for a successor to this collective bargaining agreement, the parties shall consider the current High Deductible Health Plan with Health Savings Account to be the baseline for such negotiations, and the parties shall consider the following additional factors:
- Trends in health insurance plan design outside of the SPP;
- The costs of different plan designs, including a high deductible health plan structure and a PPO plan structure.

Should such negotiations be submitted to arbitration for resolution, the arbitration panel shall consider the foregoing in applying the statutory criteria in making its ruling.

(d) The SPP contains a Health Enhancement Plan (HEP) component. All employees participating in the SPP are subject to the terms and provisions of the HEP. In the event SPP administrators impose a HEP non-participation or noncompliance per month premium cost increase or annual deductible, those sums shall be paid 100% in their entirety by the nonparticipating or non-compliant employee. No portion or percentage shall be paid by the City. The per month premium cost increase shall be implemented through payroll deduction, and the annual deductible shall be implemented through claims administration.

### B. Dental and Vision

The City will provide a PPO dental plan as follows:

Coinsurance		Deductibles
Class A Expense	100%	Class A None
Class B Expense	80%	Class B & C SS0/\$100
Class C Expense	75%	
Orthodontics	50%	Orthodontics None

#### Maximums

Annual Max \$1,750/per covered dependent

Orthodontics \$2,500 lifetime/per covered dependent

The City shall provide for an optical plan which shall yearly provide the following benefits for each employee and his/her dependents:

\$ 62.50 for eye exams

\$125.00 for eyeglass frames

\$ 55.00 for single lenses S 90.00 for bifocal lenses

\$125.00 for progressive lenses

\$135.00 for trifocal lenses

\$225.00 for contact lenses (when medically prescribed)

#### C. Life Insurance

- 1. The City will provide each employee with a term life insurance policy in anamount of fifty thousand dollars (\$50,000) at no cost to the employee.
- 2. Each employee will be provided with an opportunity to purchase an additional fifty thousand dollars (\$50,000) worth of life insurance at the City's cost per week per each thousand dollars ofbenefit.
- 3. For employees who retired prior to July 1, 2002, the City will provide and pay for a life insurance policy in the face amount of six thousand dollars (\$6,000) for each active employee who elected to participate in the term life plan under a previous contract and who retired from the City. Effective July 1, 2002, in lieu of the sixthousand-dollar (\$6,000) insurance benefit, the retired employee's eligible beneficiary will receive a sixthousand-dollar (\$6,000) lump-sum pension bonus at time of death. Effective July 1, 2002, active employees are no longer eligible for such coverage upon retirement and may not enroll as a retired employee.

#### D. Retiree Insurance

# 1. Retiree Benefits

- a. Pre Age Sixty Five (65): The City will make available a P.O.S. insurance plan, providing for hospital and medical benefits, but not including dental or optical, to employees who retire on or before June 30, 2018 with a pension from the City of Stamford Classified Employee's Retirement Fund. The City will make available to employees who retire after June 30, 2018, with a pension from the City of Stamford Classified Employees Retirement Fund, including their dependents, the medical benefits plan made available to active employees, as amended from time to time, that provides for hospital and medical benefits, excluding dental or vision benefits.
- b. <u>Post Age Sixty-Five (65):</u> The City will provide supplementary coverage to Medicare, not including dental or optical as outlined in the Summary Plan Description.

# 2. Retiree Costs

- a. <u>Cost to age 65</u>: Employees eligible for normal retirement on or before June 30, 2014, shall contribute 33% of the pre-age 65 retiree health plan. Employees eligible for normal retirement afterJune 30, 2014, shall contribute 50% of the pre-age 65 retiree health plan.
- b. <u>Cost Post 65</u>: Employees eligible for normal retirement on or before June 30, 2014, shall contribute 33% of the cost of the post-6S Medicare supplemental health insurance. Employees eligible for normal retirement after June 30, 2014, shall contribute 50% of the cost of the Post-65 Medicare Supplement.

Each employee, who retires and when sixty-five (65) years of age or older, shall receive premium reimbursement for coverage paid for under Medicare Part B. The cost of such coverage shall be borne by

the City of Stamford Classified Employee's Retirement Fund. Notwithstanding the forgoing, employees hired after June 30, 2012, shall not be entitled to Medicare supplemental insurance.

#### E. Pension Benefits

- 1. Each employee hired on or before July 1, 2012, shall be and remain covered by the City of Stamford Classified Employees Retirement Fund, as described in Section C-7-30-1 through 11 of the Charter of the City of Stamford, as amended and revised, and as modified by the terms of this and previous collective bargaining agreements between the City and the Union.
- 2. Each employee hired after July 1, 2012, shall not become members of the CERF, but shall be eligible to contribute to a 457 deferred compensation plan. The City shall match fifty percent (50%) of the employee's contribution by way of a contribution to a 40l(a) money purchaseplan. The City's contribution shall not exceed four percent (4%) of the employee's base annual salary.
- 3. All City employees participating in the CERF plan, regardless of years of service, shall make pension contributions, except those exempt from such contributions as of the date of ratification of this Agreement
- 4. The parties agree to consolidate the custodial and asset management of the CERF Plan, the Police Pension Plan, the Fire Pension Plan and the Custodians and Mechanics Pension Plans (all as outlined in the Charter of the City of Stamford, amended, and revised and modified bythe terms of their respective collective bargaining agreements).
- 5. The cost of actuarial and associated administrative expenses for the CERF will be paid for by the Plan.
- 6. The provisions of the classified pension fund as provided by Article X of this agreement will be modified to provide for non-work-related disability pension eligibility for individuals with ten (10) or more years of continuous service.
- 7. An employee will be eligible for a disability pension provided he/she submits evidence satisfactory to the CERF Trustees that he/she has become totally and permanently disabled from performing the job duties and functions outlined in the classification's job description.
- 8. Employee contributions to the CERF shall be as follows:
  - a. The employee contribution to the CERF shall be six percent (6%) of the employee's base annual salary.
- 9. The Normal Retirement Date for employees covered by this agreement shall be age sixty (60) with at least ten (10) year continuous service to the City, or age fifty-eight (58) with at least fifteen (15) years continuous service to the City. For School Nurses, an employee will not be required to return to work at the beginning of the following school year to receive pensioncredit for the subsequent year, provided the individual was employed for the entire 42-week period.
- 10. Effective July 1, 2000, employees will be considered fully vested in their benefits after completion of five (5) years of credited service.
- 11. The penalty for early retirement under the CERF for employees covered by this agreement shall be reduced from the current fifty-five one hundredths (.55) of one (1) percent per monthto twenty-five one hundredths (.25) of one percent per month, for the first thirty-six (36) months prior to the normal retirement date. Any time beyond the first thirty-six (36) months, shall be reduced by the current fifty-five one hundredths (.55) of one (1) percent per month.

- 12. Provided the requirements under Section 4I 4(h) of the I.R.C. are met. the City will "pick-up" contributions in accordance with a 414(h) I.R.C. plan that will enable employees to have pension contributions deducted on a pre-tax basis.
- 13. The City will contribute to the CERF the amount actuarially necessaryto fund the plan.
- 14. An active member who has twenty-five (25) or more years of credited service, and thereafter dies from a non-service related cause, will have his/her spouse (if the spouse is the beneficiary) receive a death benefit calculated as if the member was eligible to retire as specified in Section C7-30-6(d) of the City Charter (which includes any applicable early retirement reductions), and as further amended through subsequent collective bargaining agreements.
- 15. Effective, the City may, in its sole discretion, offer employees, with vacation and/or sick leave banks, who are eligible for pay-out, the following options, upon retirement:
- a. Exchanging up to a total of One Hundred (100) vacation/sick leave days for additional pension credit. The calculation will be based on twenty-five (25) vacation/sick leave daysequating to an additional one percent (1%) added to his/her pension, up to a maximum offour percent (4%). No pension will exceed the maximum of seventy percent (70%); or
- b. Exchanging vacation leave days for a one-time, lump-sum pension bonus, equating to the dollar amount calculated by multiplying the number of days of vacation/sick leave times their daily rate at time of retirement.
- c. The cost of this section will be home entirely by the City of Stamford ClassifiedEmployees Retirement Fund (CERF).

In the event the City elects not to offer the above options, employees eligible for sick leave pay-out, will be paid out for his/her accrued sick leave in accordance with Article VII, Section B.

- 16. Benefit service for pension purposes for permanent part-time employees (employees who are regularly scheduled to work twenty or more hours per week) will be determined as follows:
  - 1. <u>School Nurses:</u> Employees will receive credit for permanent part-time pension credit on the basis that one thousand four hundred and ninety-one (1491) hours equals one full year of service (42 weeks times 35 hours per week). Therefore, pension credit will be the number of hours (but no more than 1491) divided by 1491.
  - 2. <u>Public Health Nurses:</u> Employees will receive credit for permanent part-time pension credit on the basis that one thousand eight hundred and twenty (1820) hours equalsone full year of service (52 weeks times 35 hours per week). Therefore, pension service credit will be the number of hours (but no more than 1820) divided by 1820.

Total benefit service years (excluding other full-time service which will be determined in the usual manner) will be the sum of the amount determined above, for each fiscal year (or portion thereof)that the employee worked. In no event will an employee receive credit for more than one year for any fiscal year.

Weekly pension contributions and the crediting of pension service will be based on the employee's regular base weekly schedule and any applicable longevity and/or educational payments. Employees will not be permitted to make contributions on hours in excess of their regular weekly schedule. Furthermore, employees will not receive pension service credit for overtime, leaves of absence without pay, and/or for any hours in excess of their regular schedule.

17. Any employee who was originally hired by the City under a grant funded program, shall be permitted to buy-back pension service credit for that time, provided (a) the position is made a permanent position without any interruption of time worked; or (b) an employee is hired as an employee under a position covered by this collective bargaining agreement The employee will have a six (6) month window from the time the position becomes permanent, to request the buy-back. Current employees that were under a grant shall have a six (6) month window from the execution date of this contract to request the buy-back. The City's Benefits Office will provide requesting employees the calculation of the cost of the buy-back. The employee must respond, in writing, within sixty (60) days of receiving the calculation and agree to such buy-back. In all cases, the employee must buy-back the pension credit in a lump-sum amount within two (2) years of the date he/she agrees to the buy-back.

18. Employees who retire after the ratification of this agreement end who are participants in CERF will be covered by the provisions of the CITY OF STAMFORD CLASSIFIED EMPLOYEES RETIREMENT FUND ADJUSTMENT, attached hereto as Appendix D.

### F. Employee Assistance Program

The City shall establish and maintain an Employee Assistance Program (EAP). The provisions of the current program regarding confidentiality shall be maintained.

### G. Waiver of Medical, Dental and Vision Benefits

An employee who is eligible for health benefits provided by the City and where such benefits are extended to his/her spouse and/or child(ren), the employee may voluntarily elect, subject to Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code, to waive all medical/dental/vision benefits, and in lieu thereof: be remunerated an annual amount of hundred and fifty dollars (\$750), provided the employee has notified the Benefit Manager's Office during the enrollment period. Effective July 1, 2023, the annual waiver amount will increase to Two Thousand Two Hundred Fifty Dollars (\$2,250). In order to be eligible for this annual payment, the employee must provide evidence of similar coverage under another group health benefit program. If an eligible employee has waived his/her insurance benefits the previous year and does not notify the Benefit Manager's Office of his/her selection for the coming fiscal year, the waiver will remain in effect. Payment for the waiver will be made in two (2) equal installments, six(6) months apart (January and July).

An eligible employee choosing this option shall be able to rescind such option during the annual open enrollment window period, or as a result of a change in "family status". A change in "family status" results from the eligible employee's marriage, divorce, birth or adoption of a child, death of a spouse or child, or the loss of other health benefit coverage. An employee wishing to change this waiver option must give the Benefit Manager's Office at least fifteen (15) days advance written notice. If such option is rescinded, all prior rescinded coverage will become effective at the beginning of the month following the written notice to reinstate such coverage. An eligible employee, who reinstates health benefits during the medical plan year must reimburse the City themoney received for waiving such insurance coverage. In lieu of a lump sum repayment, an employee may elect to reimburse the City in weekly installments through payroll deduction, over a six (6) month period.

### H. Employee Contributions

Employees who elect health insurance shall be required to contribute, pursuant to Internal Revenue Code Sec. 125, on a pre-tax payroll deduction basis seventeen percent (17%) of the premium or premium equivalent rate. Effective July 1, 2023, the employee contribution shall increase to 18%, effective July 1, 2024 to 19% and effective July 1, 2025 to 20%. Deductions shall be made in equal amounts from each payroll check. It is presumed that as a member of the bargaining unit, individual payroll deduction authorizations are not

required due to their representation by the union and the mandatory requirement of the employee to be eligible for medical, dental and vision benefits.

The Union agrees that the premium rate equivalent will be established by the third-party administrator consistent with its methodology for calculating such rates. The Union will be notified in advance of any changes in premium rate.

### I. Administration of Benefits

The City will provide the medical, dental, vision and/or prescription drug benefits as set forth in this agreement through a properly licensed insurance company in the state of Connecticut, or through an alternative self-insured If benefits are self-insured by the City, employees shall have all claims adjudicated in conformance with applicable confidentiality standard along with the same internal rights of appeal extended by the service provider as if the benefits were insured. In no event shall, the coverages and benefits provided through an alternative insurance carrier, managed care vendor, either self-insured or self-administered will be less than the benefits and coverages as set forth in Exhibits I and II. The size and scope of a preferred provider network of physicians, hospitals, dentists, optometrists, etc. shall not be a factor in determining the duplication of benefits by an insurance carrier or managed care vendor. It is agreed that an alternative insurance carrier or managed care vendor can be selected by the City provided that the new insurance carrier or managed care vendor network includes seventy (70%) percent of the hospitals and physicians in Fairfield County of the original preferred provider network of hospitals and physicians. The City retains the sole and exclusive right to select and/or change insurance carriers or managed care vendors. The City shall review any proposed changes with the Union prior to implementation, and if there is a disagreement on the level of benefits, coverages or services provided with the proposed insurance carrier and/or managed care provider, the Union may submit the issue to binding arbitration.

# J. Flexible Spending Accounts

The City shall make available under IRS Section 125, a pre-tax Medical Reimbursement Account, Dependent Care Reimbursement Account (up to a maximum of \$5,000 per year, or as allowed by the Internal Revenue Code) and pre-tax employee health insurance premiums to the extent allowed by law.

### K. Health and Safety

The City and the Union shall cooperate with each other in matters of safety (including the safety of the Cityowned automobiles driven by Public Health Nurses), health and sanitation affecting employees.

#### L. Physical Examinations

The City and Board shall provide at their cost, physical examinations for employees when such examinations are required by State Law.

# ARTICLE IX <u>UNIFORM AND TRANSPORTATION ALLOWANCE</u>

A. Each employee whose position requires him or her to travel, on a daily basis, from place to place within or in the vicinity of the City of Stamford to perform his or her duties and is required by the City to furnish his or her own transportation for such purpose shall receive acar allowance at the rate of Two Hundred and Fifteen (\$215.00) Dollars per month if said employee is required to use his or her car five (5) days week. This allowance will be paid in the second (2"") payperiod of each month the employee is eligible to receive it. No employee shall be discharged or disciplined in any manner for failing to have a personal car available, unless such

employee has been given six(6) months written notice of such requirement.

- B. Each employee who has a personal car available for intermittent use of City business shall receive a car allowance at the rate of Ten(\$10.00) Dollars per day for each day in which such employee uses her car on City business.
- C. No employee is authorized to use private vehicles for transportation of students.
- D. The City shall pay to all nurses a uniform allowance of Three Hundred Fifty (\$350.00) Dollars per year. The uniform allowance shall be payable in September for all employees. Any employee hired after the September uniform allowance payment will receive a pro-rated allowance, lump-sum, in the amount of thirty dollars (\$30.00) for each month between their date of hire and the following month of September (ex. an individual hired in December receives \$270.00, which is nine months times \$30.00).

In addition, the City shall replace the Public Health Nurses' heavy outer coat as needed. The Supervisor of Public Health Nurses will determine when a replacement is needed.

- E. An employee who attends a conference, seminar, or similar function with the approval of the City shall be reimbursed for expenses related to said attendance including transportation, meals (when trip is overnight), lodging and conference fees. If the employee has used his or her personal vehicle reimbursement shall be at the IRS rate per mile. Employees must submit a mileage log, provided by the City, to be eligible for reimbursement.
- F. Public Health Nurses shall not normally be required to use their personal vehicles in performing their duties.

# ARTICLE X DISCRIMINATION

The City, in hiring, promoting, advancing, or assigning to jobs, or any other condition of employment, agrees not to discriminate against any registered professional nurse because of race, color, national origin, religious affiliation, sex, marital status or membership of activity on behalf of the Union. The Union may grieve the matter but cannot proceed to arbitration on this provision, except by mutual agreement.

# ARTICLE XI GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

- A. If any dispute shall arise between the Union and the City in connection with the construction, interpretation, application, validity or performance of this Agreement the matter shall be discussed between the representatives of the Union and the City in accordance with the following procedure:
- B. <u>Step 1</u> For all disputes, an individual employee ("the grievant") and/or his/her Association representative shall present a grievance, in writing, to the grievant's immediate supervisor within ten (10) working days of the event giving rise to the grievance, or of when he/she reasonably should have become aware of the event giving rise to the grievance, whichever is later. The employee's immediate supervisor shall respond, in writing within ten (10) working days of being presented with the grievance.
- C. <u>Step II</u> If the written answer received in Step I is unsatisfactory (or the grievant is not satisfied with the written answer), or the supervisor does not answer within the prescribed time limit, the grievance may be submitted by the grievant and/or the grievant's Association representative to the Department Head (Director of Health) who shall meet with the grievant and/or the grievant's Association representative within ten (10) working days. The Director of Health, or his/her designee, shall reply in writing, within ten (10) working days

after such meeting.

- D. <u>Step III</u> If the written answer receive in Step II is unsatisfactory (or the grievant is not satisfied with the written answer), or the grievance is not answered within the prescribed time limit, the grievance may be submitted by the grievant and/or the grievant's Association representative to the Director of Human Resources, or his/her designee, who shall meet with the grievant and/or the grievant's Association representative within ten (10) working days of notification by the Union. The Director of Human Resources, or his/her designee, shall reply in writing within ten (10) working days after such meeting.
- E. Step IV If the Director of Human Resources', or his/her designee's, reply in Step m is unsatisfactory to the grievant and/or the Association, or the grievance is not answered within the prescribed time limit, it shall submit the matter for binding arbitration to the State Board of Mediation and Arbitration under its rules and regulations within ten (10) working days from receipt of the City's written reply, or the date the Step III response was due.
- F. The findings, decision or award of the Board of Mediation and Arbitration shall be final, binding and conclusive upon the City, the Union and any employee who may be involved, and may be enforced by proper action in any court of competent jurisdiction.
- G. The employee involved, and the employee's Union representative shall be granted time off with pay for any grievance discussions held at the appropriate step of the grievance procedure. One representative designated by the Union shall be granted time off with pay for any discussion of a dispute, other than a grievance, with the Department Head and/or the City's Director of Human Resources. Two (2) employees designated by the Union, including the grievant, shall be granted time off with pay to appear at any arbitration held pursuant to the aforesaid grievance procedure.
- H. The bargaining team for the employees shall be limited *to* four (4) persons who shall be granted time off with pay in the event bargaining sessions are held during working hours.
- I. Such officers and members of the Union as may be designated by the Union, shall be granted leave from duty with full pay for the purpose of attending labor conventions provided that the total leave for this purpose shall not exceed an aggregate of eight (8) days in any contract year for the entire Union. (That is: one officer may be off eight (8) days or eight (8) officers may be off one day, etc.)
- J. The parties may agree to waive any and all-time limits set forth in Sections 8 through E of the grievance procedure.

# ARTICLE XII INTERRUPTION OF WORK

- A. The Union agrees that so long as the City shall abide by this Agreement and by any decision of an arbitration as herein provided for, the Union and members of the Union will not cause, sanction ortake part in any strike against the City whatsoever (whether sit-down, sit-in, sympathetic, general or of any other kind) walkout picketing work (except informational picketing) or boycott whether of a primary or secondary nature or any other interference with the operation and maintenance of the schools.
- B. The City agrees that so long as the Union shall abide by this Agreement and by any decision of an arbitration as herein provided for, the City will not lock out employees covered by this Agreement. The foregoing shall not be deemed in derogation o but in addition to, any prohibition against strikes provided for by Public Law 159, Laws of 1965, or by any other statute or provision of Law.
- C. Any violation of the foregoing paragraph shall be the cause for disciplinary action.

# ARTICLE XIII JOB DESCRIPTIONS

The Director of Human Resources shall present all new job descriptions, titles, or proposed changesof existing job descriptions and duties, to the President of the Union, and he/she shall give the Union at least five (5) working days to study and discuss such proposals. Thereafter, if the Union feels aggrieved, it may appeal in writing to the Personnel Commission within ten (10) working days from the date of the conference with the Director of Human Resources. The decisions of the Personnel Commission shall be final, after a hearing.

# ARTICLE XIV PREROGATIVES OF CITY

- A. Except as herein provided for, the City shall have the sole right to determine all matters affecting the operation, management and administration of the City and to direct and control the working force, including the exclusive right to hire, and make temporary transfers within the respective departments (other than on account of Union activity) for any cause which in the judgment of the City may affect the efficient operation of the City, and the City's decision in all such matters shall not be subject to contest or review by the Union or any employee.
- B. The City agrees that it will abide by the Statutes of the State of Connecticut, including but not limited to, Conn. Gen. Stat §7-IOla and Conn. Gen. Stat §7-465, regarding any negligent acts committed by the employees covered under the terms of this contract which acts occur while in the performance of their official duties.

### ARTICLE XV ADA COMPLIANCE

Nothing in this Agreement shall prohibit the City from taking steps to comply with the requirements of the Americans with Disabilities Act(ADA).

# ARTICLE XVI DRUG AND ALCOHOL POLICY

All employees are covered by the City of Stamford Drug and Alcohol Policy incorporated herein as Appendix B.

# ARTICLE XVII PERFORMANCE REVIEWS

The City may implement performance reviews during the term of this agreement. Prior to implementation the City will review the performance review document with the Association and negotiate any impact on terms and condition of employment.

# ARTICLE XVIII DURATION

A. This Agreement shall become effective and remain in full force and effect from July 1, 2023, until June 30, 2026. Negotiations for a successor agreement shall commence on or before one hundredtwenty (120) days prior to expiration of the agreement in accordance with applicable ConnecticutStatutes. All provisions of the

Agreement shall be retroactive to July 1, 2023, unless otherwise stated herein.

- B. It is understood and agreed that all matters subject to collective bargaining between the parties have been covered herein and that it may not be opened before said date for change in its terms, or additions of new subject matter.
- C. The parties agree that after the receipt of such proposals they will promptly enter into negotiations with respect to the renewal or modification of this agreement with the objective of completing the same as soon as possible.

WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties set their hands on this

day of August, 2023

FOR THE CITY OF STAMFORD

Caroline Simmons, Mayor

Alfred C. Cava, Director of Human Resources

STAMFORD MUNICIPAL NURSESASSOCIATION

Dawn Bryson, President

# APPENDIX A WAGE SCHEDULE JULY 1, 2023 – JUNE 30, 2026

	July 1, 2023		July 1, 2024		July 1, 2025	
	No GWI Additional Step		102.50%		102.75%	
	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a
	\$37.5227	\$55,946.35	38.46077	\$57,345.00	\$39.5184	\$58,921.99
Public Health Nurse 1	\$39.2116	\$58,464.50	40.19189	\$59,926.11	\$41.2972	\$61,574.08
Public Health Nurse 1 Bilingual	\$40.9753	\$61,094.17	41.99968	\$62,621.53	\$43.1547	\$64,343.62
(35 hrs/wk and 42 Weeks/Yr)	\$42.8205	\$63,845.37	43.89101	\$65,441.50	\$45.0980	\$67,241.14
Grade: M01	\$44.7471	\$66,717.93	45.86578	\$68,385.87	\$47.1271	\$70,266.49
	\$46.7599	\$69,719.01	47.9289	\$71,461.99	\$49.2469	\$73,427.19
	\$48.8652	\$72,858.01	50.08683	\$74,679.46	\$51.4642	\$76,733.15
	\$51.0641	\$76,136.62	52.34074	\$78,040.04	\$53.7801	\$80,186.14
	No GWI	Additional				
	S	tep	102	50%	102.	.75%
	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a
	\$37.5227	\$68,291.31	\$38.4608	\$69,998.60	\$39.5184	\$71,923.56
Public Health Nurse 1	\$39.2116	\$71,365.11	\$40.1919	\$73,149.24	\$41.2972	\$75,160.84
Public Health Nurse 1 Bilingual	\$40.9753	\$74,575.05	\$41.9997	\$76,439.42	\$43.1547	\$78,541.51
(35 hrs/wk and 52 Weeks/Yr) Grade: O01	\$42.8205	\$77,933.31	\$43.8910	\$79,881.64	\$45.0980	\$82,078.39
	\$44.7471	\$81,439.72	\$45.8658	\$83,475.72	\$47.1271	\$85,771.30
	\$46.7599	\$85,103.02	\$47.9289	\$87,230.59	\$49.2469	\$89,629.43
	\$48.8652	\$88,934.66	\$50.0868	\$91,158.03	\$51.4642	\$93,664.88
	\$51.0641	\$92,936.72	\$52.3407	\$95,260.14	\$53.7801	\$97,879.80

<sup>\* 35.5</sup> Hours/week is used to account for the three additional days at the beginning of the year.

### APPENDIX B

## City of Stamford Drug and Alcohol Policy

### I. Policy

The City of Stamford and the Union recognize that illegal use of drugs and abuse of alcohol are a threat to the public welfare and a safe work environment. Moreover, it is understood that illegal drug use and alcohol abuse severely lowers productivity and quality of work performed. Therefore, the City and the Union will take steps necessary to eliminate illegal drug use and alcohol abuse, including but not limited to drug and alcohol testing, education and drug rehabilitation. As the initial goal of this Drug and Alcohol Policy, and in order to facilitate rehabilitation, the City shall provide assistance towards rehabilitation for any member who seeks such assistance from the City in overcoming an addiction to, dependence on, or problem with drugs and/or alcohol.

### II. Definitions

- A. Alcohol or Alcohol Beverages Any beverage that has an alcohol content.
- B. <u>Drug</u> Any substance (other than alcohol) capable of altering the mood, perception, painlevel or judgment of the individual consuming it.
- C. <u>Prescribed Drug</u> Any substance prescribed, for the individual consuming it, by a licensed medical practitioner.
- D. <u>Illegal Drugs</u> Any drug or controlled substance, the sale or purchase and consumption of which is illegal.
- E. Supervisor The employee's immediate supervisor.
- Employee Assistance Program (EAP) An employee assistance program provided by the City of Stamford.
- G. <u>Tardiness</u> Documented late four (4) times to work in one year starting on the date of the first occurrence.
- H. <u>Drug Test</u> The compulsory production and submission of urine by employee in accordance with policy procedures as herein set forth, for chemical analysis to detect prohibited drug use.
- I. <u>Reasonable Suspicion</u> The quantity of proof or evidence that is more than a mere hunch, butless that probable cause. Reasonable suspicion must be based on specific, objective facts and any rationally derived inferences from those facts about the conduct of an individual that would lead the reasonable person to suspect that an individual is or has been using illegal drugs or alcohol while on or off work time. Reasonable suspicion includes, but is not limited to:
  - 1. Involvement in a fatal or serious bodily injury accident or in an accidentinvolving substantial damage (exceeding \$50,000.00) on-duty; or
  - 2. An observable phenomenon, such as direct observation of drug/alcohol use or thephysical symptoms of being under the influence of a drug/alcohol; or
  - 3. A pattern of abnormal conduct or erratic behavior; or
  - 4. An arrest and conviction of a drug related offense; or
  - 5. Information provided by reliable and credible sources that have been independently corroborated.
- J. <u>Medical Review Officer</u> A licensed physician with knowledge of substance abuse disorders. This officer will be jointly agreed upon by the City and the Union.
- K. <u>Monitor</u> To oversee in strictest of confidence an employee progress in a rehabilitation program in an effort to determine employee's eligibility for continued employment.

### III. Education and Information

- A. All employees shall be informed and given a copy of the City's Drug and Alcohol Testing Policy. All newly hired employees will be provided with this information. Prior to any testing, the employee will be required to sign the attached consent and release form. Employees who voluntarily come forward and ask for assistance to deal with a drug or alcohol problem shall not be disciplined by the City, unless such action is motivated by an ordered drug/alcohol test, or there is other misconduct.
- B. All supervisors will be trained on the standards of "reasonable suspicion" and all aspects of this policy, prior to its implementation.

### IV. Prior to Implementation of Policy

- A. Any employee that feels that he or she has developed an addiction to, dependence upon, or problem with alcohol and/or drugs, legal or illegal, is encouraged to **seek** assistance. Entrance into the Employee Assistance Program (EAP) can occur by self-referral, recommendation, or referral by supervisor upon the member's request.
- B. Requests for assistance by any of the above will remain confidential between the employee and the employee assistance personnel.
- C. The Medical Review Officer will be the only member to monitor an individual's progress through the Employee Assistance Program.
- D. Rehabilitation itself is the responsibility of the employee. Every attempt will be made by employees to schedule rehabilitation and counseling during non-working hours.
- E. To be eligible for continuation of employment, the employee must provide through the Employee Assistance Program that he/she is continuously enrolled in a treatment program and actively participating in that program.
- F. Upon successful completion of treatment and a written statement to that effect to the Department, the member shall be returned to active status without reduction in pay or seniority.

### V. Violations

#### A. Alcoholic Beverages

- 1. No alcoholic beverages will be brought into or consumed while on duty.
- 2. Drinking or being under the influence of alcoholic beverages while on duty may subject the employee to discipline, up to and including termination.
- 3. Any member whose off-duty use of alcohol leads the City to reasonably suspect that it is resulting in excessive absenteeism or tardiness or inability to perform duties in a satisfactory manner, may be referred to the Employee Assistance Program for rehabilitation in lieu of or in conjunction with disciplinary action being taken. In the event the employee refuses or fails rehabilitation, disciplinary action for the violation committed may be imposed, up to and including termination of employment.

# B. Prescription Drugs

- 1. Any member under long-term use of a prescription drug, which may affect the performance of his/her job duties, shall notify his/her Department Head.
- 2. No prescription drug shall be brought upon the work premises by any person otherthan the person for whom the drug is prescribed by a licensed medical practitioner, and shall be used only in the manner, combination and quantity prescribed.
- 3. Any employee whose use of prescription drugs results in any violation of the rulesand

regulations of the City including, but not limited to, excessive absenteeism ortardiness, or inability to perform duties in a satisfactory manner, may be referred to the Employee Assistance Program for rehabilitation in lieu of or in conjunction with disciplinary action being taken. In the event the employee refuses or fails rehabilitation, disciplinary action for the violation committed may be imposed, up to and including termination of employment.

4. No employee shall ingest any prescription drugs in amounts beyond the recommended dosage.

### C. Illegal Drugs

- 1. The use of an illegal drug, or controlled substance, or possession of them on or off-duty is cause for immediate termination.
- 2. The sale, trade or delivery of illegal drugs, or controlled substances by an employee to another person, will subject the employee to termination and referral to law enforcement authorities.

### VI. Procedures

The procedures relative to employees thought to be using, possessing, or under the influence of alcohol or chemicals while on-duty shall be as follows:

- A. All employees shall report to their places of employment fit and able to perform their required duties and shall not by any improper act render themselves unfit for work.
- B. A supervisor, who has reasonable suspicion to believe an employee is under the influence of drugs, alcohol, or chemicals, shall immediately notify the Department Head or the highestauthority in the department available and stop the employee from conducting any furtherwork.
- C. Both the immediate supervisor and the Department Head, if available, will interview the employee. After the interview, if both supervisors concur that there is reasonable suspicion that the employee is under the influence of alcohol, drugs, or chemicals, the employee shall be taken to the facility at the time which does a urine analysis or can have the testing lab send a person qualified to take a urine specimen into custody, to the station where the employee is assigned. The employee upon request shall be entitled to the presence of a UnionRepresentative before testing is administered.
- D. Both supervisors shall document reasons and observations while the cause is still fresh intheir minds and the details can be recalled.
- E. If an employee believes his/her supervisor may be under the influence of drugs, alcohol, or chemicals, he/she shall immediately notify the individual's superior officer in the chain ofcommand. The individual believed to be under the influence shall be governed by the same tilles and standards set forth under this policy.
- F. If the employee is willing to sign the appropriate release form, the lab or urine specimen custodian shall retrieve in a proper manner and place the urine specimen and shall perform a drug and alcohol test.
- G. It should be made clear to the employee before he/she signs the release form that the results will be made available to the Department head and may be used for rehabilitation and/or disciplinary action of the employee.
- H. If the employee refuses to submit to the test, the test result shall be deemed "positive" and appropriate disciplinary action will be taken.

- I. The results, if positive, will be forwarded to the Medical Review Officer who shall examine alternate medical explanations for any positive test result. This action could include conducting a medical interview with the individual, review of the individual's medical history, or review of any other relevant biomedical factors. The Medical Review Officer shall review all medical records made available by the tested individual when a confirmed positive test could have resulted from legally prescribed medication.
- J. A split sample shall be reserved in all cases for an independent analysis in the event of a positive test result. All samples must be stored in a scientific acceptable preserved manner as established by NIDA. All positive confirmed samples and related paperwork must be retained by the laboratory for at least six (6) months or for the duration of any grievance disciplinary action or legal proceedings, whichever is longer. At the conclusion of this period, the paperwork and specimen shall be destroyed as allowed by law.
- K. Upon the confirmation of a positive test result, the employee shall be enrolled in a Primary Care Rehabilitation Program. The Director shall be notified. The type of treatment and the length of the program shall be determined jointly by the Director of the Employee Assistance Program (EAP) and the facility providing the care. Any and all costs incurred above and beyond that which is covered by the employee's insurance policy shall be paid for by the City of Stamford.
- L. If confirmatory testing results are negative, all samples shall be destroyed and records of the testing expunged from the employee's file, as allowed by law.
- M. During the rehabilitation period, an employee's position shall be protected, further seniority shall not be infringed. This protection shall only be available to employees during rehabilitation periods.
- N. The primary care program shall make the determination as to the time and program of after-care (outpatient care) needed by the patient. The City of Stamford shall incur all expenses after exhaustion of all medical insurance.
- 0. Rejection of treatment, or failure to complete all aspects of the program, including attendance to all follow-up maintenance meetings shall subject the employee to termination.

### VII. Discipline

After all reviews and split sample testing (when requested) has occurred, the following shall apply for positive test results:

- A. The first positive test will result in a three (3) day unpaid suspension with a mandatory referral to EAP. A treatment program will be developed by the provider. The employee shall be obligated to continue and complete the requirements of the program as a condition of continued employment. The employee shall also be subject to random testing over the next two (2) years, or as required by the rehabilitation program, whichever is longer.
- B. If the employee tests positive for a second time, the employee shall be suspended for five (5) days and be re-evaluated by the EAP provider. The employee shall be required to follow the recommended treatment program and be subject to follow-up drug and alcohol testing.
- C. If an employee tests positive for a third time, the employee shall be terminated.
- D. This agreement does not limit the City's ability to impose more severe discipline, up to and including termination, for underlying misconduct beyond the positive drug and alcohol test.

E. If the employee refuses to take the test, or does not show up for the test, it will be considered a positive test for the purpose of this agreement.

### VIII. Random Testing

Except as required by statute for employees with a Commercial Driver's License, random or mass testing is prohibited except for members enrolled in active or after-care programs and probationary employees, or as allowed by law.

### IX. Laboratory

- A. The City shall use a NIDA certified lab. For the purposes of determining a positive test underthe provisions of this policy, the cutoff levels/values shall be set by NIDA.
- B. The City will be required to keep the results confidential, and it shall not be released to the general public, unless ordered by the courts.

# X. Changes in Testing Procedures

The parties recognize that during the life of this agreement, there may be improvements in the technology of testing procedure, which provide more accurate testing. In the event, the parties will discuss whether to amend this procedure to include such improvements.

### XI. Right of Appeal

The employee has the right to challenge the results of the drug or alcohol test and any discipline imposed.

### XII. Union Hold Harmless

This drug and alcohol-testing program was initiated at the request of the City. The City assumes sole responsibility for the administration of this policy and shall be solely liable for any legal obligations and costs arising out of the provisions and/or application of this collective bargaining agreement relating to drug and alcohol testing.

The Union shall be held harmless for the violation of any worker rights arising from the administration of the drug and alcohol-testing program.

The individual members of the Union will be solely responsible for their individual actions.

### APPENDIX C

#### CERF RETIREMENT FUND ADJUSTMENT

This Agreement, CITY OF STAMFORD CLASSIFIED EMPLOYEES RETIREMENT FUND ADJUSTMENT, dated January 8, 2002, is entered into in accordance with the provisions of Section 10.4, of the July 1, 2001 - June 30, 2005 Collective Bargaining Agreement between the CITY OF STAMFORD and the City of Stamford Municipal Nurses Association.

Effective January 1, 2000, all active members who thereafter retire (Member) shall be eligible to receive the following benefits:

- 1. An adjustment, based upon the plan's "Average Annual Return" as defined herein, in pension benefits payable to each Member, commencing January 1, 2003, retroactive to July 1, 2002, who has attained age 62 and has received or has been credited with at least twelve-monthly pension payments prior to July I, 2002.
- 2. Thereafter on January 1 of each third year (effective date), retroactive to the prior July 1, the pension benefit payable to each member who has attained age 62 and has received or bas been credited with at least twelve-monthly pension payments prior to said July 1 of each third year(Eligible Member) shall be adjusted.
- 3. The adjustment shall be based upon the average annual investment return (Average Annual Return) earned by the City of Stamford Classified Employees Retirement Fund for the 36-month period ending on July 1, six months prior to the Effective Date of the adjustment. The Average Annual Return shall be determined by the Plan's Trustee using the dollar weighted rate-of-return methodology. The Average Annual Return shall be determined as the geometric average of the annual return of each of the three years.
- 4. An adjustment account will be established as of July 1, 1999, with a zero balance. Beginning July 1, 2002, and on July 1 of each third year thereafter, the adjustment account balance will be re-determined as follows:
  - a. The adjustment account balance will equal the adjustment account balance as of the July 1 three years prior plus Item b(I)(c) less Item b(ii)(c) plus Item C minus Item d.
  - b. The adjustment account will be credited or debited for investment performance, as follows:
    - 1. If the average Annual Return is greater than 10%, the adjustment account will be credited as follows:
      - i. Subtract 10% from the Average Annual Return.
      - ii. Multiply the result in item (i) by 50%.
      - iii. Multiply the result in item (ii) by the pension benefit obligation for each Member receiving or who is credited with monthly pension payments as of the July 1 six months prior to the Effective Date.

- 2. If the Average Annual Return is less than 6%. the adjustment account will be debited as follows:
  - i. Subtract the Average Annual Return from 6%.
  - ii. Multiply the result of item (i) by 50%.
  - iii. Multiply the result in item (ii) by the pension benefit obligation for each Member receiving or who is credited with monthly pension payments as of the July 1 six months prior to the Effective Date.
- 3. If the Average Annual Return is greater than or equal to 6% and less than or equal to 10% no credit or debit will be made to the adjustment account.
- c. The adjustment account will be credited with the Average Annual return for each of the prior three years.
- d. The adjustment account will be debited for adjusted pension payments (including interest at the Average Annual Return Rate) paid during the prior three years.
- 5. The percentage increase equals Item (a) less Item (b) divided by Item (c).
  - a. The adjustment account balance as of the July six months prior to the Effective Date of the adjustment.
  - b. The pension benefit obligation as of such July 1 for prior year adjustments of allEligible Members.
- 6. The pension adjustment will be the percentage increase multiplied by the amount currently being paid to Eligible Members subject to the following limitations:
  - a. If the percentage increase is greater than 4%, the percentage increase will be limited to 4%. Any excess adjustment account credit from Item 4(b)(1)(iii) will remain in the adjustment account.
    - b. If the percentage increase is negative, no adjustment will be made. Any excess adjustment account debit from Item 4(b)(l)(iii) will remain in the adjustment account.
- 7. The pension benefit obligation will be determined by the plan's actuary in accordance with actuarial assumptions with respect to interest and mortality as used in the most recent actuarial valuation report. Pension benefit obligation will have the meaning as such time is defined in Government Accounting Standards Board Statement No. S.
- 8. The adjustments referred to above shall be fully applicable to the eligible survivors of deceased Members as of the Effective Date such Member became or would have become an Eligible Member.
- C. A copy of this written agreement will be filed with the Plan Trustees (Amendment and Declaration of Trust dated June 16, 1971). The Trustees shall formulate, adopt and promulgate in good faith investment plans, programs and decisions, in accordance with the Declaration of Trust provisions which in their opinion are desirable to facilitate the administration of the Plan consistent with the intent and provisions of this agreement.
- D. This agreement, CITY OF STAMFORD CLASSIFIED EMPLOYEES RETIREMENT FUND ADJUSTMENT, dated , shall be incorporated into the parties' Collective Bargaining Agreement, as amended.

Included in Appendix D is an example illustrating calculations for earned Classified Employees pension adjustments.

E. Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary, it is specifically agreed by the parties that nothing contained herein shall prevent any increase to current retiree benefits based upon any voluntary negotiations and agreement of the parties or by operation of law.

# First Adjustment

Plan Assets:

\$70,000

Pension Benefit

Obligation:

70,000.00 = 63,000,000 active divided by

pre-99 retirees

7,000,000 retired on or after 1/1/99

1,750,000 over age 62 & retired 12 mos.

Average annual return

Adjustment account credit

 $1\% \times 7,000,000 = 70,000$ 

12%

Adjustment account

0 divided by 70,000 = 70,000

Pension adjustment

70,000/1,750,00 = 4%

# Second Adjustment

Plan assets:

\$78,000,000

PBO:

75,000,000 = 67,000,000 active divided by

pre-99 retirees

8,000,000 retired on or after 1/1/99

2,000,000 over age 62 & retired 12 mos.

Average annual return

14%

Adjustment account credit

Adjustment account

2% X 8,000,000 = 160,000 70,000 - 7,000 divided by 9,300

divided by 160,000 = 232,300

(prior year balance • benefits paid

PBC for prior adjustments

Pension adjustment

68,300

 $(232,300 \cdot 68,300)/2,000,000 = 8.2\%$ 

4% cap applicable

### Third Adjustment

Plan assets

\$78,000,000

**PBC** 

80,000,000 = 70,000,000 active divided

by pre-99 retirees

10,000,000 retired on or after 1/1/99 2,500,000 over 65 retired 12 mos.

Average annual return

4%

Adjustment account

 $-1\% \times 10,000,000 = 100,000$ 

Adjustment account

232,300 - 14,800 divided by

9,000 - 100,000 = 126,000

PBO for prior adjustments

Pension Adjustments

144,600

(126,500- 144,600)/2,500,00 = less than 0%

0% applicable

### APPENDIX D

#### **Domestic Partner Benefits**

Couple covered: A couple shall be eligible for domestic partner status only if the couple is unable to marry in Connecticut because Connecticut's marriage provisions distinguish between same sex and opposite sex couples. Should eligibility to marry in Connecticut no longer be precluded on the basis of this distinction, the following provision shall cease to be effective on that date, except that coverage for couples having already achieved domestic partner status under the terms of this provision shall cease one (1) year from that date.

The term "spouse" used anywhere in the health insurance section of this agreement shall be deemed to include a covered person's unmarried domestic partner who has executed an affidavit in accordance with this provision. An employee wishing to change his/her health insurance status based upon being in a domestic partnership must execute an affidavit with the employer, together with appropriate evidence of joint residency and mutual dependence. The affidavit shall certify under the penalty of perjury that he or she:

- 1. Is in a relationship of mutual support, caring and commitment, and intends toremain in such relationship for the indefinite future.
- 2. Is not married to anyone else.
- 3. Is his/her domestic partner's sole domestic partner, and vice versa.
- 4. Is not related by blood to the domestic partner closer than would bar marriage in the State of Connecticut
- S. Is at least 18 years of age and competent to contract.
- 6. Shares a legal residence with his/her domestic partner and has shared a commonlegal residence for at least 12 months prior to the execution of the affidavit.
- 7. Is jointly responsible with his/her domestic partner for maintaining the common household.
- 8. Will inform the City promptly if there is any change in the status of the domestic partnership.

The evidence of mutual dependence shall be any two (2) of the following:

- ownership of a joint bank account
- ownership of a joint credit card
- evidence of a joint obligation on a Joan
- a joint mortgage or lease
- joint ownership of a residence
- evidence of a common household (household expenses, e.g. utility bills, telephone bills, joint public assistance budget, etc.)
- joint ownership of motor vehicle
- execution of wills naming each other as executor and/or beneficiary
- joint ownership or holding of investments
- granting each other durable power of attorney
- granting each other powers of attorney
- evidence of other joint responsibility

#### APPENDIX E

#### SUMMER SCHOOL ASSIGNMENTS

### Memorandum of Agreement

The City of Stamford ("City") and the City of Stamford Municipal Nurses Association ("Union")hereby agree that if the City/Board of Education establishes summer school programs that require the assignment(s) of Registered Nurse(s), the parties agree that such assignments will be made and governed by the following terms and conditions:

- I. Each year, the City will notify the RNs in writing of any available RN assignmentopportunities in summer school programs.
- 2. After receiving the written notification of available opportunities, each RN will promptly respond in writing to the City regarding his/her desire to work in a summer school assignment.
- 3. The City will notify RNs in a timely manner whether or not they have been selected for summer school program assignment.
- 4. RNs may submit a written request to 'job share" a summer school program assignment provided that the proposed job share arrangement covers all scheduled hours and is submittedand approved before the start of the summer session.
- 5. An RN electing not to work in a summer school program may indicate his/her willingness to be placed on a Substitute RN list to work on an "as needed basis" should the regular RN assigned to a summer school program be unable to temporarily report to work during his/her assignment due to illness or other unscheduled absences. Should an RN be utilized as a substitute RN, his/her compensation and working conditions shall be governed by the terms of this Agreement.
- 6. RNs who are regularly assigned to work in the schools shall be given preference for any summer school assignment and an RN who's regularly assigned school has an RN summer school assignment will be given preference for that particular assignment.
- 7. Each participant will be required to swipe-in under the KRONOS system in accordance withthe City of Stamford/Stamford Board of Education Clock-In/Clock-Out Policy.
- 8. The days and number of hours each participant is scheduled to work may vary based on the specific summer school program assignment needs.
- 9. Participants will receive compensation at a "per diem" rate of one and one half (I ½) his/her regular hourly rate for each hour a participant is scheduled to work. (For illustrative purposes, if an RN is scheduled to work 4 hours a day, he/she shall receive a per diem rate of 6 hours of pay at his/her regular hourly rate.)
- 10. A participant will not be eligible for overtime compensation except in emergency situations and subject to the approval of the City.

- 11. Each participant who is required to travel between schools and use her/his personal car shallreceive a \$10.00 a day car allowance for each day he/she travels.
- 12. The pay week for participants will be one week behind.
- 13. No participant will accrue sick, personal or vacation leave time while participating in the summer school program.
- 14. No participant will be eligible to use any accrued paid leave time during the summer school program. A participant will not be paid for any day in which he/she is schedule to work and is absent.
- 15. There will be no union dues, pension contribution Section 457 or 403(b) plan contributions, medical premium share or life insurance deductions from a participant's weekly pay.
- 16. Participants will not receive any pension service credit for time worked in the summer school program.

FOR THE CITY	FOR THE UNION		
DATE	DATE		